
  
 

  

 
 

CITY OF LAKE OSWEGO 
Development Review Commission Minutes 

March 3, 2014 

 
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL 
Chair Don Richards called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. 

Members present:   Chair Don Richards, Vice Chair Gregg Creighton, Brent Ahrend, Ann 
Johnson, Bob Needham and David Poulson.  Frank Rossi was not present. 

Staff present:    Hamid Pishvaie, Assistant Planning Director; Jessica Numanoglu, Senior 
Planner; Johanna Hastay, Associate Planner; Evan Boone, Deputy City 
Attorney; and Janice Reynolds, Administrative Support 

MINUTES 
Vice Chair Creighton moved to approve the Minutes of January 15, 2014.  Ms. Johnson seconded 
the motion and it passed 6:0.  Action on the Minutes of January 22, 2014 was postponed.   

FINDINGS 
None. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
LU 13-0025: An appeal of the staff decision approving the applicant’s request for exceptions to the 
R-7.5 zone requirements, listed below, through the Residential Infill Design Review (RID) process. 
The applicant is requesting the following exceptions in order to construct additions to the existing 
single-family dwelling and to raise the roof of the existing detached carport:  

•  Reduce the side yard setback for the detached carport from 10 feet to zero;  
•  Reduce the rear yard setback for the dwelling from 30 feet to 9’-9”;  
•  Reduce the Oswego Lake setback for the dwelling from 25 feet to 9’-9”;  
•  Reduce the combined 15-foot side yard setback for the dwelling to 11’-10”; and,  
•  Increase the maximum lot coverage from 25% to 47.8%.  

The site is located at: 1227 Lake Front Road (Tax Lot 400 of Tax Map 2 1E 10CA).  Continued 
from February 19, 2014.   

Chair Richards opened the hearing.  Ms. Johnson, Vice Chair Creighton and Chair Richards each 
reported making a site visit.  No one challenged the ability of any Commissioners to hear the 
application.   

Staff Report 
Ms. Numanoglu reported this lakefront dwelling had been constructed prior to modern zoning code 
regulations and was nonconforming in regard to setbacks and lot coverage.  She pointed out on 
the site plan where the applicant proposed to raise the carport roof; add a 19 s.f. entry addition in 
front; enclose the area beneath the existing rear second story deck; and extend the deck by three 
feet.  She advised that RID criteria was to ensure what was proposed was consistent with the 
adopted neighborhood plan (there was none) and compatible with surrounding development on 
lots within 200’ of the site. Exceptions could be allowed if the result was equal to or better than 
development than would meet the zone’s clear and objective standards in terms of size, 
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relationship to the street, and relationship to neighbors. The requested exceptions included the 
existing condition or a slight increase above the existing condition. For example, the carport 
existed on the property line, but they needed the exception to the side setback to raise the roof; 
and the existing lot coverage was about 46% and they wanted to increase it to about 47.8%.   

Staff found the proposed design was better that what could be allowed by the Code and that the 
proposed development was consistent with the pattern of development of surrounding lots within 
200’. The applicants did not need any exceptions to raise the carport roof; raise and change the 
entry roof from hip to gable; and raise the roof over the rear deck. The new front entry improved 
the relationship of the dwelling to the street as the house was currently below street level. Raising 
the carport roof about five feet would mean it would match the height of the carport of the neighbor 
to the west. The carport was open, with only one, west, wall. If it were shifted toward the front 
center of the lot to comply with the zone’s side yard setback it would block the front entry; dominate 
the front facade; and look odd. Enclosing the area below the deck did not increase the lot coverage 
and there was still enough allowable floor area to do that without asking for any exceptions. 
Extension of the rear deck by three feet did not add bulk or scale because it would be an 
uncovered, cantilevered, deck with an open cable railing system. Staff concluded the proposed 
additions were better than what could be approved without exceptions because a compliant 
addition would be very visible to surrounding properties and would increase the perceived size of 
the dwellings.   

Staff reasoned that because the majority of lakefront properties within 200’ of the site did not meet 
the side yard, rear yard, and Oswego Lake setback requirements the proposed setback reductions 
would not be out of character with the pattern of development on the lakefront lots within 200’.   

In regard to the relationship to neighbors, appellants’ main comments were about negative impact 
of the rear additions on their views of the lake. Staff determined the neighbor to the east really had 
no view of the proposed rear changes. The neighbor to the west had provided finished floor 
elevations. The floor of the proposed deck was at an elevation that was four feet below the eye 
level elevation of the neighbor’s lowest floor so staff found it hard to see how it had any real impact 
on their views. In addition, an existing wood fence and a Douglas fir partially blocked their views.  
The neighbor’s house was 16’ further back from the lake than the applicants’ house so the rear 
deck bump-out would have no greater impact on their privacy than what existed. Staff found the 
proposed development had little to no impact on the relationship to the neighbors and was 
therefore better than development that would meet the standards of the Code because a compliant 
addition would increase the height and scale of the existing dwelling and could affect sight lines of 
the abutting properties.   

One appellant objected to the raising of the roof over the existing deck. However, the Code allowed 
it. Appellants raised two other issues in regard to concern that the west carport wall might be on 
their property and that work on the carport could impact their Japanese maple tree. Staff 
recommended conditions of approval to provide a survey showing the carport was entirely on the 
applicants’ lot and that required the applicant to have an arborist review the construction plans and 
prepare a tree protection plan. The applicants had just submitted a survey in Exhibit E-24 so staff 
recommended deleting Condition A(2) calling for the survey. Staff recommended approval of LU 
13-0025 subject to the conditions of approval in the January 13, 2014 staff report, with A(2) 
deleted.   

Questions of Staff 
Ms. Numanoglu clarified that the Code said any additions to or expansions of a nonconforming 
structure had to be done in a conforming manner. She confirmed the ‘equal of better’ standard 
included aesthetic considerations such as comparing the view from the street with the carport as 
proposed or with it moved to meet the code, which would block the front entry. Staff found because 
the carport was going to be open with the roof raised about five feet it did not add a lot to the bulk, 
scale or size of the development. They saw other nonconforming carports on other lakefront lots 
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within 200’. The relationship to neighbors did not change much when the carport was not being 
moved and the proposed 5’-higher roof matched the height of the neighbor’s carport just west of it.   

Ms. Numanoglu was asked if the change from a hip to a gable roof could block the view of the 
eastern neighbor. She indicated she did not have any information to verify that. She clarified that 
the City surveyor had reviewed the survey in Exhibit E-24 and found it was adequate to show that 
the carport was on the applicants’ property. She clarified that the nonconforming code section 
allowed the applicant to raise the roof over the deck up to six feet without having to go through any 
formal process if they did not exceed the zone’s height limit. It applied to the carport roof as well. 
Vice Chair Creighton recalled this house was substantially lower than the street while there were 
some very tall homes in the immediate vicinity. Ms. Numanoglu clarified the existing house was 24’ 
high and the zone allowed it to be 35’ high. She confirmed the whole deck had been counted in 
existing lot coverage; and the slight bump-out of the new entry would add about 19 s.f.   

Applicant 
Andrew Stamp and Phillip Sydnor, the applicants’ attorney and architect, offered a PowerPoint 
presentation with graphics (Exhibit F-5). A letter from Mr. Stamp was received as Exhibit F-4. They 
related that in designing they had considered neighbors’ windows, elevations and sight lines; the 
steep slope; and the elevated road. They emphasized how minor the proposed changes were. The 
side yard setback exception would actually mean no change to the existing carport footprint 
because it was already on the lot line. The deck extension would reduce the rear setback from 12’ 
to 9’-9”. The increase in lot coverage was from 46% to 47.8%. They felt the deck extension was 
necessary to protect the addition below it and provide direct access to the yard.   They explained 
the main approval criterion was that what was proposed would result in development that was 
equal to or better than development that would meet the clear and objective standards of the code. 
They clarified that in making the comparison the Commissioners should take into account that 
existing nonconforming rights could be kept. For example, the comparison was between the 
proposed 47.8% lot coverage and the existing 46% lot coverage, not the 28% they would have to 
comply with if they were building new. They illustrated that a conforming development on a similar-
sized lot would have setbacks that took up half of the lot and that a new building would have a 
small footprint and be three stories tall with an almost flat roof and the slope mean the garage 
would be on the second floor. They held that what the applicant proposed was much better than 
what the code would allow. The code allowed them to take into account the pattern of development 
on lots within 200’ of the site. The photographs showed six or seven homes they focused on as 
defining the character of the neighborhood. They were larger homes on substandard lots, all 
designed to maximize lake access and lake views. Six of them exceeded maximum lot coverage. 
Most were very close to other homes and the owners did not get much privacy due to a 
development pattern of very small setbacks. Most failed to meet the front yard setback. From what 
they could tell there were no unifying architectural themes or visual cues in the designs.     

The applicants’ architect described the components of the project, including a more attractive entry 
addition; roof and slab improvements to the carport; a vaulted balcony roof (which met the Code 
outright); a deck extension to provide additional space for residents; and enclosing the area 
underneath the deck for more usable space on that level. He explained the new entry would create 
a better relationship with the streetscape and a positive pedestrian experience. The carport 
improvements maintained its see-through design. The expanded deck would be more suitable for 
entertaining and dining and was imperceptible from the lake. He said it would be hard to see how 
the enclosed lower floor area would affect anyone as it was well below the sight lines of the 
neighbors to the west. There were no windows in that wall to affect the neighbors’ privacy. He 
indicated the impact of the roof redesign on the neighbor to the east would be minimal; it was 
allowed outright; and the new roof would look better. They suggested each of the four components 
of the proposal should be analyzed on its own merits since they did not have cumulative impacts. 
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Questions of the Applicant 
In regard to concern that work on the carport could compact the roots of a neighbor’s Japanese 
maple tree the applicants’ representative indicated they accepted the condition to work with an 
arborist. He clarified a structural engineer had found the carport wall was solid concrete and could 
hold up a new pitched roof. They would fill the carport area with gravel and then pour a concrete 
slab floor. He explained how they would drain the carport roof away from the property line.   

Vice Chair Creighton wanted to know if the applicants could avoid building the front entry addition 
out past the front house wall and if they really needed to extend the deck three feet. The 
applicants’ architect explained they needed to bump the entry out to accommodate interior stairs 
and that they bumped out the front entry to give it some significance and provide cover for 
someone at the front door.    

Proponents 
Paul Krause, Maple Street, testified that the applicant had owned and renovated the house across 
the street from his and had done a marvelous job that benefitted property values in the 
neighborhood. He was perplexed why there was opposition from neighbors at his current 
residence. He asked the Commission to approve the application because the neighborhood would 
be better because of it.   

Mike Wesley, 1267 Maple St., said he could see the applicants’ house in his view of the lake. It had 
been in disrepair and blight on the neighborhood for some time and needed to be improved.  
Improving this house would improve values in the neighborhood. He clarified that his vantage point 
was about 30’ higher. He said he thought the proposed pitched roof would look much better than 
the existing roof which collected leaves and debris.   

Patricia Wesley, 1267 Maple St., recounted that the applicants had improved a house next door to 
hers when he lived there without disturbing the neighborhood. She said the roof of the site’s 
carport was extremely unattractive and the entry looked very dark. What the applicants wanted to 
do was wonderful and did not infringe on anyone else’s property or their view and it was not 
jeopardizing the neighbor’s view, which was affected by their trees.  She had been a professional 
designer and had looked at their plans and thought the architect had done a remarkable job 
considering what he was working with. She urged the Commission to approve the application.   

Opponents 
Tom Weber, 1237 Lakefront Rd., testified that the appellants’ primary objectives were to protect 
their property lines and their view corridor and require the applicants to comply with Code 
requirements. Mr. Ralph Tahran represented them.  Mr. Weber characterized the staff findings as 
highly subjective and indicated he disagreed with some of them.   

Ellen (Ede) Schmidt, 1237 Lakefront Rd., stated that Mr. Tahran represented her as well.   

Ralph Tahran, Tahran Architecture & Planning LLC, 2333 SW Stephenson St., Portland, Oregon 
(97219), indicated the appellants did not feel the applicant had met the burden of proof to be 
allowed to exceed and infringe upon current code requirements. He noted there were numerous 
residences along the road that had been built to Code, including the house to the west, which 
could actually be another 10’ closer to the lake. He compared the existing lot coverage of 46% with 
today’s 25% limit. He stated the existing building was 1,096 s.f. larger than what current Code 
would allow. He had highlighted in yellow to show that the building encroached halfway into the 
required 30’ rear yard setback. He advised the applicants had to provide a design that was better 
than or equal to what the Code would require today. He held that no matter how nice the design of 
the deck extension was the applicant was not warranted to go further into the setback. He 
indicated that from the living room of Ms. Schmidt’s house one would see the proposed roof and 
addition that was within the yellow-highlighted area. He clarified that he did not have the outline of 
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Doug Reiter’s house, but had seen it on the slides. It did extend into the rear yard, but Mr. Reiter 
was not asking for any exceptions to Code to be allowed to protrude any further.   

Mr. Tahran estimated the existing house was around 3,000 s.f. and the owners were roughly 100 
feet short of reaching their maximum. He said the carport solution was an attractive design as long 
as it met Code requirements. The survey the applicants had submitted was not a boundary survey 
so an appellant still did not know if the carport wall was on her property. He pointed out where the 
30’ rear yard setback line was and where the 25% lot coverage line was that new construction 
would be required to meet. He noted they could go up another story to the 35’ height limit under 
certain circumstances. He held the applicants proposed to build more than someone building a 
new house on the lot could build. His clients accepted the existing footprint, but they wanted no 
further intrusion, especially on the lake side, which was the most sensitive portion. He said the 
proposed new entry was attractive. The applicants were further skirting the Code to build a larger 
deck. Mr. Tahran indicated he did not think it really improved the design all that much. He noted 
one of the primary RID considerations was that what was proposed was better than or equal to the 
design that the Code would require. If the appellants were asked if they would rather have a code-
compliant design or the proposed design they would say they would rather have the former 
because then the building would be where it was now; it would not encroach any further; and they 
would have a view corridor. In regard to the carport, he said it should meet the Code. If it was 
sitting on the property line it might not meet Fire Code. He said a boundary survey was necessary. 
The applicants should be required to provide an arborist’s opinion prior to approval as the 
specimen tree was very close to the property line. For his clients this was not a matter of 
preserving existing neighborhood character or privacy of the other neighbors who had testified who 
all lived 30 to 40 feet above, but a matter of protecting those who lived right next door. It was unfair 
to allow an overbuilt site to extent further into the required setbacks and impact their privacy, 
values, and aesthetics. They did not feel the applicants had met the burden of proof for RID 
approval. The applicants wanted to be allowed to have a larger home that served the owners, but 
not the neighbors.     

Questions 
Chair Richards asked if the appellants were contending that building vertically was allowed by the 
Code and was better than what was proposed. Mr. Tahran confirmed that if they built vertically and 
within the existing setbacks that would be fine. When asked if that would be the perspective of the 
other neighbors up and down Lakefront Road, Mr. Tahran indicated he did not know without asking 
them. He clarified that a RID proposal was a special proposal where the burden of proof was on 
the applicant to prove it was better.   

Rebuttal 
The applicants’ representatives related that if the issue was lot coverage they were allowed to 
expand the modest-sized, approximately 2,600 s.f. house to have more square footage. They had 
extensively studied and considered how the carport and the additions in back would not affect the 
privacy and sight lines of the neighbor to the west. The deck addition was important because it 
provided additional coverage for the addition below; it broke up the lakeside façade; and it provided 
depth and more character on that side. Bringing the entry further out would also provide more 
character for the home and more natural light. Functionality, appearance, and natural light drove 
the design. They emphasized it was important for the Commission to take nonconforming rights 
into account. The opponents wanted to pretend that this was a vacant lot and the owners were 
starting from scratch. They wanted the Commission to compare what was proposed with what the 
Code would allow now on a vacant lot. The applicants’ team explained the comparison was not 
between 28% and 47% lot coverage, but between 46% and 47%. Part of the problem was the 
5,000 s.f. lot predated zoning. It had been zoned R-7.5, but it was so small it was no wonder it did 
not meet R-7.5 lot coverage standards. They held that when using the right comparisons what the 
applicants was asking for was very minor. They noted the appellants had been very vague about 
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what particular aspects of the proposal were objectionable and harmed them. They noted staff had 
advised that the survey the applicant provided was acceptable.    

Questions of Applicant 
Mr. Needham observed that the applicants had not proved that the house was a legal, 
nonconforming use but they were basing their arguments on that. The applicants’ representatives 
indicated the house was built in 1958 and Ms. Numanoglu advised the first development code that 
applied to that area was adopted in 1961.   

Chair Richards asked the applicants to address the appellants’ contention that building vertically 
would be an improvement upon what they proposed. The representatives advised that going up 
created privacy issues for neighbors but the proposed additions did not affect their privacy. 
Regarding the visibility of the deck extension they were just shading or covering up a part of the 
back yard. They noted the first floor enclosure was underneath the existing roofline. It would make 
use of currently useless space and was a better solution than putting a third story on the building in 
terms of factors such as impact on the neighbors’ privacy. The applicants clarified that they 
proposed to widen the existing deck from 10’ to 13’.   

Ms. Numanoglu confirmed for Vice Chair Creighton that the floor area limit was 3,491 s.f. and the 
applicants’ proposal would expand the house to 3,357 s.f., counting the carport. She clarified for 
Mr. Ahrend that if the applicants’ 5,000 s.f. lot was in the R-5 zone the required setbacks would be 
20’ front; 20’ rear; and five feet side yard setbacks.   

Deliberations 
No one asked to hold the record open for additional testimony.  The applicants waived their right to 
additional time to submit a final written argument.  Chair Richards opened deliberations. 

Mr. Poulson referred to the diagram the opposition had put together and considered what viewing 
angle from the adjacent property to the west would be to be impacted by the 3-foot deck extension. 
He indicated he did not see how it would impact their view.  He indicated the extension would 
mean 13’ of useable space for the applicants, which was reasonable. Other than that it was a 
quality design and the exceptions the applicants were asking for were minor. He suggested 
imposing a condition for a complete boundary survey. He indicated he was concerned about the 
structural integrity of the carport and the impact on the neighbor’s property and tree if something 
had to be done to buttress the CMU wall.   

Mr. Ahrend indicated he was concerned about two things that took the structure further out of 
conformance: the increase in lot coverage from 46% to 47.8%; and three more feet of 
encroachment into the rear setback. He indicated he was not as concerned about lot coverage 
given that it was a small lot for the zone, although it would not meet the R-5 setback either.     

Vice Chair Creighton indicated he was concerned that lot coverage was so far out of compliance.  
He referred to Mr. Tahran’s drawing showing how much was inside the rear yard setback. He noted 
the Commissioners had learned that the carport and the porch roof could be done without any 
review. He noted the lower level extension did not increase lot coverage because it was already 
counted and the applicants were just closing it in. He agreed with Mr. Poulson that the sliver of 
view looking down at the extension from the neighboring house was a minimal impact.  He found it 
interesting that the applicants had mentioned they wanted to increase natural light but they were 
replacing a transparent roof with an opaque roof. He commented that it was not overly handsome 
from the lake, but he liked the entryway and carport proposals. He advised the entryway could be 
achieved without increasing lot coverage if it was not pushed out beyond the house wall.  

Chair Richards noted the proposed increase in lot coverage from existing nonconforming lot 
coverage was pretty minimal. He agreed what was proposed would have less impact on all of the 
neighbors than expanding vertically. He indicated he thought the design as proposed with little or 
no change was probably the best for the site.   
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Mr. Needham explained he believed an applicant should initially decide and instruct their architect 
to either design within the existing footprint or start over according to the Code instead of abusing 
their existing legal, nonconforming, right by asking for exceptions. These applicants already had a 
right to 45% lot coverage when the Code said 25%. To ask for more seemed excessive. He added 
that he did not see any evidence that would help him decide whether a third floor would have less 
impact. He noted the applicants could have made the entry more prominent by pulling it back from 
the front wall instead of sticking it out and increasing lot coverage. He indicated that it should be 
determined if the carport was on someone else’s property prior to working on it.   

Mr. Poulson noted the increase in lot coverage would be about 1.7%. In regard to the comment 
about asking for more, he said the applicants were asking for something better. Chair Richards 
noted they were using the RID process which was available to them to ask for exceptions. The 
criteria were somewhat subjective. Mr. Needham noted the RID process was about something 
equal or better than the Code would allow (for example, 25% lot coverage). However, the 
applicants had chosen to go a different route. They could maintain their legal nonconforming right 
to 45% lot coverage in place of the “Code+RID” process, and that made sense. Mr. Poulson 
suggested the starting point was the existing, prevalent, amount of lot coverage in the area more 
than 25%. Vice Chair Creighton anticipated that if they studied 30 homes in the neighborhood they 
would find that they had 35% or 40% lot coverage, but not 46%, which was really maximizing the 
envelope.   

Mr. Boone advised the applicants would not be allowed to tear down and rebuild within the existing 
footprint. The rebuilding would have to conform to the Code. He clarified that when staff looked at 
RID applications the question was whether what was proposed was equal or better in regard to 
compatibility with the neighborhood. The Code might be incompatible the neighborhood.   

Ms. Johnson observed the applicants were basically asking for a 3-foot deck extension with open 
railings so the deck was large enough to accommodate a table. Enclosing the lower section of the 
house did not matter because it was within the existing footprint. She indicated she did not think a 
3-foot deck extension created a significant enough problem for neighbors to deny it. However, if 
the applicants could enclose that deck later on that would be a bigger problem. Mr. Boone advised 
a RID approval was dependent on design so any changes in the design of the house would have to 
be approved by the Commission.   

In regard to the suggestion to require a boundary survey, Ms. Johnson indicated the applicants 
should be smart and do it. Mr. Needham and Mr. Ahrend each indicated it was up to the applicants 
whether they wanted to take that risk. Chair Richards indicated a boundary survey was necessary 
because when the applicants met the condition to retain the tree on the neighbor’s property they 
would need to do some hand excavation to see what was there and they would need to know they 
were on their own property. Vice Chair Creighton indicated he was concerned about the carport 
wall being able to stand up to two feet of filling for a slab, and he was concerned about the impact 
on the neighbor’s tree.   

Vice Chair Creighton indicated he could support the application provided there was no increased 
lot coverage, meaning no 3-foot extension of the deck and an entry design that did not stick out 
beyond the existing footprint. Mr. Ahrend would allow them to push out the front entry, but not the 
back deck. Vice Chair Creighton then indicated he could support allowing the entry design because 
making the entry flush left an orphan piece of roof sticking out. He clarified that although he did not 
like the idea of increasing lot coverage, he could go along with the group allowing the 3-foot deck 
extension in back because there were architectural reasons for having it project like that. The 12’ 
high entry was an improvement, but a humble improvement. Mr. Poulson noted if the Commission 
eliminated the deck extension the applicants were back to the drawing board. They wanted a 13’ 
deck because they wanted to live on their second floor and go out onto the deck and look out over 
the lake. Vice Chair Creighton noted it was not a small deck because it was 10’ x 22’ now.   
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Mr. Ahrend moved to approve LU 13-0025 with the exception of the 3-foot deck extension and 
remove Condition A(2) as staff recommended.   During the ensuing discussion, Mr. Ahrend clarified 
he was not proposing a condition related to the structural integrity of the concrete wall. The motion 
failed for lack of a second.   

Vice Chair Creighton moved to approve LU 13-0025 with the exception of the 3-foot deck 
extension and a new condition to evaluate the structural integrity of the CMU wall adjacent to the 
carport with the goal of protecting the tree.  Mr. Ahrend seconded the motion and discussion 
followed.   

Vice Chair Creighton and Chair Richards each indicated their concern about the integrity of the 
wall was because if it had to be replaced they were worried the work would impact the tree on the 
neighbor’s property. Then the Commissioners observed there was already a condition that called 
for an arborist to monitor reconstruction it that was required. Vice Chair Creighton then withdrew 
his motion and seconded Mr. Ahrend’s previous motion.  The vote was conducted and the 
motion failed 4:2.  Mr. Needham and Chair Richards voted against.   

Chair Richards moved to approve LU 13-0025 as presented and as conditioned by staff.  Ms. 
Johnson seconded the motion and it failed 3:3.  Ms. Johnson, Mr. Poulson and Chair Richards 
voted for; Mr. Ahrend, Mr. Needham and Vice Chair Creighton voted against.   

Mr. Needham advised that people should generally work from the limits inwards rather than from 
the limits outwards. The applicants were already entitled to very large lot coverage so they should 
start there. He was inclined to deny the application. Vice Chair Creighton indicated he would vote 
to approve if there was no increase in lot coverage: if they pulled the deck back and pulled the 
entry back. Ms. Numanoglu advised the applicants still needed to have other exceptions to 
setbacks to keep the existing footprint. She confirmed they needed an exception to enclose the 
lower portion of the deck.   

Mr. Pishvaie offered some context regarding RID applications. They were not like variances from 
Code that had to be shown to be the minimum variance necessary. The RID process was like a 
design review process. It was very subjective. There was no limit to how much the design could 
vary from Code requirements. The test was whether what was proposed was compatible with 
surrounding properties within 200’. If the Commission found the design was compatible they could 
approve the application. The Code indicated that ‘RID standards are designed to provide an 
alternative review process for construction or alteration of outright permitted residential dwellings 
and accessory structures in residential zones that do not meet the clear and objective standards of 
the code, but may be found to be otherwise be compatible.’   

Chair Richards indicated he felt the design met RID criteria. Vice Chair Creighton offered his 
professional opinion that the applicants could achieve 90% of what they were after without any 
exceptions to Code. What they proposed was substantially over lot coverage and he did not 
support that. Mr. Poulson asked what the other Commissioners would say was not compatible 
about adding a 3-foot extension on the deck. Mr. Needham said he had looked at the information 
provided by staff, including the photographs. Based on the presentation of the project he did not 
find it to be compatible. When asked if there were any conditions they could impose that would 
cause Mr. Needham to approve it he explained that if they required changes they would be 
redesigning it.   

Ms. Johnson recalled opponents’ testimony indicated their problem was with the deck. They did not 
have any problems with the entryway or the carport. Mr. Ahrend recalled written testimony that 
referred to the increased size of the roof over the deck. Ms. Johnson recalled the Code allowed 
that.  Mr. Ahrend explained the issue for him was that the proposal brought the structure farther 
into the rear and lake setbacks. He recalled the two adjacent houses were set further back than the 
applicants’ house.  In general the other houses looked to be a little bit further back. Vice Chair 
Creighton said he found Mr. Tahran’s discussion very compelling and agreed the lakefront 
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elevation was the most important. Chair Richards explained that he had weighed allowing them to 
go three feet further toward the lake and the concern that not allowing the deck extension limited 
the design and the ability of the applicants to have that extra space that would allow them to better 
utilize it. Mr. Needham indicated his primary concern was that they stayed within the existing 
footprint. Based on the pictures of existing houses he believed that overall, the applicants’ legal, 
nonconforming lot coverage was not compatible with the neighborhood. Mr. Ahrend clarified his 
concern was how they treated the deck and that if they built the deck and put a canopy over it 
would become enclosed space. Mr. Poulson questioned that a 3-foot deck extension could 
suddenly change it to incompatible. Mr. Ahrend recalled the roof stuck out further but could not be 
seen in the aerial view because of the tree canopy. Vice Chair Creighton referred to the yellow and 
blue highlighted areas drawing. He noted the existing deck was 10’ x 21’ and the applicants were 
not losing the entire deck, just the 3-foot extension of it. Mr. Ahrend noted the applicants proposed 
to extend the deck, put a roof over it, and enclose the patio below it. That was the big change. Ms. 
Numanoglu clarified even though the patio was within the existing footprint the applicants needed 
an exception to enclose it because setbacks were from the ground to the sky.  Mr. Boone clarified 
that the applicant could remove the deck roof and replace it without City approval.   

Ms. Johnson moved to continue LU 13-0025 to March 17, 2014.  Mr. Ahrend seconded the 
motion and it passed 4:2.  Mr. Poulson and Vice Chair Creighton voted against.   

* * * * * 

LU 14-0008: Second annual review of the Traffic Monitoring and Maintenance Plan for Our Lady of 
the Lake Parish (required per LU 09-0029). The site is located at: 650 A Avenue (Tax Lot 8700 of 
Tax Map 21E 03CD and Tax Lots 13500, 13600, & 13700 of Tax Map 21E 03DC).  

Chair Richards opened the hearing.  Mr. Ahrend recused himself and left the meeting.   

Staff report 
The applicant was required to show Condition G(2) was met and that they had met a condition 
imposed during the previous annual review (LU 13-0003) to mail a letter to parents asking them to 
comply with the traffic circulation plan and avoid Evergreen Road. Ms. Hastay reported the 
applicant had met those conditions. The information showing 2013 traffic counts demonstrated the 
numbers were down to predevelopment levels. Staff found the applicant was in compliance with 
the conditions of approval and recommended a condition of approval to make the letter an annual 
requirement.   

Questions of Staff 
Staff confirmed that the applicant had corrected an error in their first letter to parents by 
immediately sending a follow-up letter. She clarified the last required annual review was next year.   

Applicant 
Justin Belk, Mackenzie, representing Our Lady of the Lake Parish and School, 650 A Avenue, 
testified that the applicant had reversed last year’s increase by looking at ingress/egress; sending 
out the letter to parents; and reminding them every chance they could to respect the neighborhood 
and minimize use of Evergreen Road. The new information showed traffic count was down to 
predevelopment levels and their efforts had been successful.   

Questions of applicant 
Mr. Belk clarified one reason the counts were down was because the applicant had changed the 
traffic circulation pattern; up to 10% of the families could and would use Evergreen legitimately 
based on where they were coming from; and the counts were conducted on the same day in 
October of each year. He pointed out the neighborhood association, which had been very vocal 
about their concerns last year had submitted a letter of support this year (Exhibit G-101). No one 
else offered testimony.   
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Deliberations 
Vice Chair Creighton and Chair Richards each commended the applicant’s traffic management. Mr. 
Needham indicated he was satisfied because they had the letter form the neighborhood 
association.   

Mr. Needham moved to approve LU 14-0008.  Mr. Poulson seconded and the motion passed 5:0.   

* * * * * 

LU 13-0047: An appeal of the staff decision approving the applicant’s request to modify a 
Development Review Permit (DR 9-80) in order to construct a 4,800-square foot covered storage 
area behind the existing commercial/industrial building on site. The site is located at: 5930 Jean 
Road, (Tax Lots 3400, 3500, and 3800 of Tax Map 21E 18 CA).  

Chair Richards opened the hearing.  Jim Morse, Pacific Lumber Co., 5930 SW Jean Rd. (97035) 
announced the applicant was withdrawing their application.   

GENERAL PLANNING AND OTHER BUSINESS 
Councilor Gudman thanked the Commissioners for the care, attention and thoughtfulness they had 
put into the Wizer hearings. Mr. Needham and Vice Chair Creighton recalled instances of non-
functioning traffic lights creating long backups. Staff discussed adding a special meeting to the 
schedule.    

ADJOURNMENT 
There being no other business Chair Richards adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:20 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Janice Reynolds  /s/ 
 
Janice Reynolds 
Administrative Support 
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